Academic Senate
March 29, 2011

Minutes

Attendance

Virgil Adams, Frank Barajas, Michael Berman, Andrzej Bieszczad, Marilyn Buchanan, Geoffrey Buhl, Catherine Burriss, Renny Christopher, Bill Cordeiro, Manuel Correia, Beatrice de Oca, Nancy Deans, Colleen Delaney-Rivera, Therese Eyermann, Scott Frish, Nancy Gill, Jeanne Grier, Phillip Hampton, Debi Hoffmann, Nicole Ipach, Tiina Itkonen, Karen Jensen, Antonio Jimenez-Jimenez, Joan Karp , Sean Kelly, Kristen LaBonte, Daniel Lee, Steve Lefevre, Kathryn Leonard, Alex McNeill, Jim Meriwether, Andrew Morris, Nancy Mozingo, Dennis Muraoka, Dawn Neuman, Luda Popenhagen, Elizabeth Quintero, Paul Rivera, Janet Rizzoli, Don Rodriguez, Tom Schmidhauser, Peter Smith, Stephen Stratton, Judy Swanson, Jane Sweetland, Kaia Tollefson, Elnora Tayag, Billy Wagner, Daniel Wakelee, Greg Wood, Cindy Wyels. 
Approval of Agenda

-m/s, T. Itkonen, S. Stratton-approved
Approval of Minutes of March 8, 2011

-m/s, K. Leonard, G. Wood. E. Tayag and B. Cordeiro’s names need to be corrected, approved as amended. 
Intent to Raise Questions

In response to A. Morris’s question about how to keep students from leaving before the Commencement ceremony has ended: 
-Nancy Gill responded the following:  “This year students will be handed a tube by President Rush or Provost Neuman that students may exchange at the conclusion of the ceremony for their diploma cover. Additionally, we’re hoping to randomly award prizes contained within the diploma cover for gift cards to the bookstore, cash, and/or other prizes. We have included this information in the commencement information booklet and will remind students via email prior to the ceremony. Faculty can also assist us by reminding students during the week of finals to remain until the end of the ceremony. Bottom-line, we can’t force students to stay but we can hopefully entice them with incentives and encouragement.” 

In response to A.J. Bieszczad’s question about faculty members needing to sign drop forms past the census date.
-Gina Farrar responded the following: “Both the faculty member and the program chair need to sign the student’s drop form after the census; This notifies the faculty member that the student is no longer in his/her class and documents the date of class leaving”
In response to T. Itkonen’s question about differentiated parking rates for students on campus once a week.


- Ray Porras replied that was what the daily parking passes were for.  
Report from the Provost

-The Provost reported on Joanne Coville’s memo indicating the Chancellor had informed us that our share of the half billion cuts will be 3.8 million which is actually generous as compared to other campuses; pro-rated by our proportion of budget it would have been an 8.7 million cut. Our cut was also offset by a 10% tuition increase. Additional cuts will be dependent upon the proposed tax extensions and the Redevelopment Bill. 
-We have confirmed Gregory Williams, President of the University of Pennsylvania, author of the Life on the Color Line as the speaker for the Campus Reading Event this coming October. 
Report from the Senate Chair

-Chair Hartung reminded everyone that Nominations were under way for Senate Officers. Thus far, Jim Meriwether has been nominated for Senate Chair, Cindy Wyels has been nominated for Vice Chair, and Andrea Grove has been nominated for the Secretary position. Please consider being nominated for the various committee positions still available. 
Report from Statewide Senators

-B. Wagner reported that at the last Statewide Senate they nominated two faculty members, Mike Stepanik, CSUN, Bernadette Shane, Humbolt State to be the Faculty Trustees. The  nominations were sent to Governor Brown so that he can select one. The Chancellor attended their last meeting and did not deliver good news; he reported that if the tax extensions did not pass, in addition to enrollment cuts, he may seek tuition increases. Furloughs and salary re-adjustments would also be considered. 
-J. Meriwether reported the Chancellor said that if the tax extensions did not pass, he would focus on keeping quality and throw access over the bridge. He would next look at furloughs, then workload issues, then tuition increases. 

-The SB1440, transfer curriculum agreements, with the Community Colleges have been completed for a few areas already. There is on-going discussion between the CSU and the Community Colleges regarding some of the trickier disciplines.
-They also had a discussion about Academic Freedom and the Republican party requesting that the University of Wisconsin Madison release all the emails belonging to the President Elect of the American Historical Association. There was then discussion about the Public Request Act (PRA) in California. 
-M. Berman spoke on the topic, saying that you should think of campus email similar to writing on a postcard. If there is something you wouldn’t put on a postcard, don’t write it in an e-mail. He always assumes that what he puts in email could be published in the newspaper next year. 
-A.J. Bieszczad inquired how long emails are kept? M. Berman responded that backups are currently kept for a year. He reminded everyone to empty your delete folder regularly.  

Consent Calendar

AY 2013-2014

-The number of instruction days are mandated by the CSU. 
SP 10-01 Policy on Reassignment
-There were some clarification changes recommended by President.
No objections, consent calendar items were approved. 
Second Reading Items
SP 10-08 Academic Credit for Military Service

-N. Mozingo informed everyone this policy would put us in compliance with the Chancellor’s Office Executive Order giving credit not for military service, but for academic experiences in the military. 
-J. Rizzoli replied to A. Morris’ previous question regarding whether a student’s discharge status would matter and the answer is “no.”
Vote taken by show of hands

Yes: 
35
No:
0

Abstain: 1 

Policy passed

SP 10-09 Policy on Creating a CI Committee on Scholarly and Creative Activities

-S. Kelly indicated there was a By-Laws issue with regards to this policy so he made a motion 
to send this policy back to the Faculty Affairs Committee to verify that everything is correct. 
G. Woods seconded the motion. 

-A.J. Bieszczad stated his opposition to the formation of this committee because he feels it is a super committee and he requests that the whole policy be reviewed. 

-E. Nuhfer requested that faculty view the mini-grant webpage which states the purpose is to take care of non-tenured, tenure track faculty. In the proposed policy, he says the mini-grant is being presented as a research endeavor, which is a secondary purpose.  

-K. Leonard wondered if it would be a good idea to have a brown bag to discuss the issue while it is being tabled? Chair Hartung reminded everyone that we only have two meetings more meetings left this semester. 

-T. Itkonen stated that if the committee requested the policy be tabled, then we should support their request. 

Vote taken on motion
Yes:
35
No:
0
Abstain 3
Motion passed

SP 10-10 RTP Revisions

-There was no discussion on the changes.
Vote taken by show of hands:

Yes: 
36
No:
0

Abstain:  0

Policy passed unanimously
Learning Management Systems-by Judy Swanson

-J. Swanson informed everyone that there are discussions being had about either upgrading to Blackboard 9.1 (we are currently on blackboard 8) or switching to Moodle. There are currently 14 faculty members running tests in 18 courses, using approximately 300 students. When the results from the tests come in, April 18th, they will then decide whether to upgrade or switch. If the decision is to upgrade, that will happen in Fall 2011, however if the decision is to switch to Moodle, then that will happen at a later time. 
-G. Buhl asked if the cost of each of the programs would be included in the report? J. Swanson replied “yes.”

-The Provost and CIO will make the final decision.
Reports from Standing Committees

Committee on Committees

- The nomination period for members for the Senate Executive Committee and Standing Committees are now open through April 1st. The committee will be checking with the nominees to verify they accept the nominations.
Committee on Centers and Institutes

-No Report

Curriculum Committee
-P. Hampton reported they will be forwarding a policy on Certificates soon and the second week of April is the deadline for anything Curriculum related.
Faculty Affairs

-V. Adams reported they were working on an Administrator Review policy.  They will now be working on the policy that was just voted on to be sent back to committee (SP 10-09 Policy on Creating a CI Committee on Scholarly and Creative Activities)
Fiscal Policies
-No Report

General Education

-Please submit any courses that have General Education criteria items by April 8th.

Student Academic Policies and Procedures
-No Report

Professional Leave Committee

-They have completed their work for the year. 

Announcements

-Everyone was invited to attend the Study Abroad Celebration. On April 22nd there will be two cross-cultural communication workshops offered, one for students and another for faculty and staff. With the increasing number of international students this is a way to raise awareness of cross-cultural issues that may come up with international students in your classes
-J. Balén informed everyone that on April 14th there will be a Day of Silence. Please support any of the students in your class who may be participating; they will be wearing t-shirts honoring the day. 

-The Provost announced that Sean Anderson had been selected as our Outstanding Person in Teaching and Learning Innovation. His name will be forwarded to the Carnegie National Competition for Outstanding Teaching Innovation Person in the U.S. 
-T. Itkonen asked everyone to save the date on April 28th for the campus screening of the documentary, Race to Nowhere.  April 30th will be the 3rd Annual Conference for Social Justice in Education (sponsored by the School of Education, MVS School of Business, Center for Community Engagement, Center for Multicultural Engagement, and community co-hosts.) Event is free, parking is free. Register online so we can get lunch count, lunch provided. The theatre group Fringe Benefit from Hollywood will be one of the outstanding presentations of the day. 
-J. Swanson informed everyone there was an automated process by which faculty biographies could be created systematically via web page rather than a word doc so that faculty can cut and paste. You are now able to update your biographies via “myci.” 
-D. Rodriguez invited everyone to attend a symposium on April 15th on environmental disturbances in the Gulf of Mexico. 

-N. Deans invited everyone to the Broome Library, Rm . 1360, next week for a CFA contract update. 

-D. Wakelee invited everyone to hear Ambassador Derek Shear, former Ambassador to Finland, on April 14th.

-C. Delaney-Rivera informed everyone she will be representing faculty at the CSU Student Research Conference on April 15th .
-E. Nuhfer invited everyone to register for the CSU Teaching & Learning Conference. They can accommodate about 120 people. 
-J. Swanson said they are planning to upgrade to Microsoft Office 2010. The labs will be upgraded over the summer, and faculty can request to be upgraded at any time. This is an opt-in system. 
Adjourn

